Minutes

Faculty Senate Meeting

November 5th,  2010

Ferrell Hall 305
1:30 p.m.
I. Call to Order:  The Faculty Senate Meeting was called to order by Senate chair, Dr. Tim Ruhnke at 1:30 p.m.

II. Reading and Approval of Minutes:  Minutes from the October  2010 Faculty Senate Meeting were read.  Motion to approve the minutes was carried with a few minor corrections.
III. Reading and Approval of Agenda:   A motion to approve the Agenda was carried
IV. Reports:

a. EDUCATIONAL POLICIES – No New activity took place between reporting dates.
b. PRESIDENT CARTER – (Reported by Dr. Byers) Dr. Carter’s report began by focusing on the 120th Anniversary of the school.  The official anniversary will be March 20,2011, however several events leading up to that date have already been planned.  These events include a temporary exhibit on a historical law collection of African-American history and the passing of the 14th amendment. 
Dr. Byers (on behalf of Dr. Carter) also discussed the “Pathways to the Future” initiative.

On Saturday, Oct. 30th NASA/SEMAA held a graduation in Beckley for 75 students 

Orlando McMeans assumed the duties of Dean and Research Director & Extension Administrator of the Gus. R. Douglass Institute. A database is being developed and maintained that will contain information on university wide research.
Fall 2010 enrollment was submitted to the HEPC.  The enrollment was 3190
c. VP of ACADEMIC AFFAIRS.  Dr. Byers submitted a written report (available on-line).  His report included information on college bulletins and distribution, various meetings of AA councils and actions as well as information on the Academic Leader’s meeting and other various programs. This included meetings on graduate education and continuing education.
The faculty senate was also informed that the University’s compact was compiled by Dr. Teeuwissen and Dr. Pelphrey but was returned by the HEPC due to formatting issues.  Questions generated from the report included:  Once again, several members of the faculty had comments and questions regarding the current use of the Capitol Theater and the need for new buildings built in downtown Charleston as opposed to on campus.  Dr. Byers reassured the senate that the three buildings are not part of Dr. Carter’s Capitol Campaign and that each as its own particular purpose. When asked if factors such as upkeep and care for buildings were factored into the cost, Dr. Byers assured the senate that they were. 
Dr. Byers report concluded with an extended conversation on the cost and benefits for new buildings off campus as opposed to maintenance, refurbishing, and building on campus.  In response to a question on purpose for the buildings, Dr. Byers explained that the Media Center on the north end of Capitol Street came about because CURA wanted more of a presence of public higher education downtown.  This building is being designed for use of the graduate program in media studies.  The building on Kanawha Blvd. was purchased with a grant devised to revitalize Charleston’s west side.  Initially, this building was going to serve a as a community kitchen.  The Capitol Theater is currently owned by WVSU and is established as a center for culture are arts.  It is currently becoming more and more used.

Although several members of the faculty spoke out against building off campus, the senate was reminded that the source of external funding sometimes dictates decisions.
d. BOARD OF GOVERNORS (BOG).  Dr. Guetzloff reported that as of right now, the university still had no finalized budget due to the KVCTC service agreement  not being settled.  Dr. Guetzloff stated that the “right people” know of the problems and that the BOG and Administration have done every right in terms of trying to find a solution to the problem.
e. STUDENT AFFAIRS. (Bryce Casto).  The VO of Student Affairs came to the senate to report on several important happenings under his office.  He began discussing the success of the AmeriCorps initiative which, with the help of Kellie Toledo has been a success so far and he foresees even more success in recruitment and retention in the coming semesters. As of the meeting, 11 volunteers had been working 35hrs/week 
The senate was also informed about plans for building new housing facilities on campus.  Currently, Res Life has 8 responses to the RFI for new construction.

The Graduate Salute will take place on Nov. 19-20 an estimated 170 – 190 students are expected to participate.

Student Financial assistance student non-payback percent for FY08 was 10.1% (WVSU’s average fluctuates between 10% - 14.5% with the national average around 7%).  This is an important number because if the percentage reaches 25%, the government will not distribute financial aid.

Several Questions were asked of Mr. Casto.  Asked about the “real” enrollment numbers as compared to last year, Mr. Casto reported that in terms of “real” students, WVSU saw an increase of 54 students.  

Questions about new housing were asked and Mr. Casto provided his “ideal” three phase plan.  This plan starts with the building of 250-300 apartment style housing in a 3-4 story building (much of this plan comes from Wright State’s housing project and its impact on that campus.  They found that these types of units attract more students).  Phases 2 and 3 include more of this style of housing in various locations on campus.  It was noted by the faculty senate that for these phases to succeed in changing the makeup of commuter vs. residential student, more on-campus activities would need to be offered as well.
A final set of questions concerning the 3 areas in the budget under Student Affairs with the most deficit were asked. These areas were 1. Residential Life, 2. Food Services, and 3. Child Development Center.  Mr. Casto outlined several reasons for the “red ink” (past non-collections, fixed costs being charged to the budget that should not be, and a historical deficit operational budget). In addition, the senate was reassured that the office was currently “working on it.” 
f. ADVISORY CONUCIL OF FACULTY (ACF).  No Report
V. Old Business:

A. Enrollment Management Plan 
Dr. Ruhnke explained that in order to fulfill the EMP, info was needed on faculty willing to help in recruitment and retention.  The AmeriCorps initiative is now able to provide personnel to the recruitment office and has volunteers dedicated to recruitment, however more could be done.  One problem stated was that there was no real money designated for increased recruitment.   It was suggested that an application fee could be used to alleviate the problem.  Any faculty interested in getting involved should contact the recruitment office ASAP.
B. Removal of Non-Attending Students from Courses
The faculty senate discussed problems and strategies for removing students who show up for one class or remain registered for courses and never show up (generally to receive a larger financial aid package).  Several senate members added feedback and questions as to how, administratively, non-attending students should be removed from the roster.  Questions and concerns centered around legality and policies of Financial Aid.  After much discussion, the following motion was offered:

MOTION: The Faculty Senate moves that WVSU should move forward with investigation of the administrative removal of non-attending students. (Moved by Dr. Brock, Seconded by Mr. Lewis))
The motion was carried by the senate
C. Negative Account Balances as WVSU
Although much of the negative balances were discussed during the VP of Student Affairs report, clarity on issues was asked for in terms of 1. Why there was a deficit, and what was being done (specifically) to fix it.  Evidence for attempting to fix the deficit included reducing the Res. Life deficit by half of what it was 10 years ago and the movement of the CDC onto the land-grant budget.  However, Mr. Casto reminded the Senate that we are sometimes dealing with students on a very limited financial means and the university may not be able to recoup money for all of the services granted to a student.  Currently, corrective steps are being made on all accounts to rectify the situation.  Mr. Casto noted that he very much does understand the concerns of the senate as they are the same concerns he has in his office.
D. Campus Wide Recycling Program

Dr. Vicky Wolf reported that after the motion passed in Oct. by the senate supporting a recycling program, a meeting between herself, the student who proposed the idea, Dr. Whyte, and Dr. Carter had not yet taken place.  She, along with several members of the senate were disappointed in the actions so far.  Through discussion it was agreed that in order for the process to work it needed buy-in from the physical plant.  It was noted that in the last meeting with the physical plant, the student proposing the idea was being grilled for practical solutions instead of being rewarded for her initiative.  This discussion lead to a tangent about the “green” possibilities on campus and heating waste in current campus buildings (especially Hill Hall) 
E. Faculty Scholarship / WVSU foundation updates

After a brief discussion last month about the problems with the faculty scholarship, more information was provided this month.  The basic premise is that the faculty (especially the faculty scholarship committee) were at odds with the foundation’s board (please see notes from the electronic report provided by the scholarship committee).  In a discussion of what could be done to begin offering the scholarship to students, Dr. Byers remarked that he had discussed the matter with the board and was Ms. Baldwin was waiting for an invitation by the committee to discuss.  Close investigation of the account showed that currently the account had a balance of $23,000 and it needs $25,000 to remain viable.  Questions were raised about how the foundation runs and how it handles money.  It was determined that in order to offer the scholarship ASAP, 1. Someone was needed to once again rally the faculty into donating, and 2. More information needs to be discovered about what, exactly, is happening with the money already there.
VI. New Business:
A. Status of functioning of the Registrar’s office
Discussion of the current candidates for the Director of Registration was offered by several members of the Senate.  It should be noted that this discussion was considered “closed door” and Dr. Byers (as the person who must appoint the new director) left the room as not to be influenced by any comments.  When Dr. Byers returned, he was asked several questions dealing with the current state of the registrar’s office.  These included: Why there was a decentralization of the department and why administration and registration were not under the same department head.   
VII. Adjournment:  There being no further business or announcements, a motion to adjourn the general faculty meeting.  Motion carried.  Meeting was adjourned at 4:11 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted,

Jeff Pietruszynski, Secretary

Faculty Senate                    
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I. Motion:
The Faculty Senate moves that WVSU should move forward with investigation of the administrative removal of non-attending students. 
Action taken by Faculty Senate:

Passed 
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